


BEAR RIVER CITY COUNCIL
REGULAR MEETING
February 12, 2025
7:00 PM

[bookmark: _Hlk173929726]ATTENDANCE: Mayor Armstrong, J Holmgren, Mecham, Anderson, Dallin, R Holmgren, Clerk Holmgren, and Clerk Andreasen

VISITORS:  Tyona Price, Kathy Price, Alan Christensen, Heidi Anderson

ABSENT: None

WELCOME: Invocation by Council Member Mecham

OPENING CEREMONY:  Pledge of Allegiance 

DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  March 12, 2025

MINIUTES APPROVED:  Minutes from January 8, 2025 were reviewed by Mayor and Council Members.  Council Member J Holmgren motioned the minutes from January 8, 2025 be approved.  Council Member R Holmgren seconded the motion.  All voted in approval.

DEPUTY REPORT:    Mayor Armstrong stated in her communicating with Deputy Lindstrom there is nothing to report.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  None

EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS UPDATE: Alan Christensen stated the generator is still waiting to be installed.  The proposed lighting at the park might be able to be worked into our emergency management.  This will be different than the grant we have received for the lighting.

WELCOME BACK COUNCIL MEMBER BRIAN ANDERSON:  The Mayor and Council welcomed back Brian Anderson from deployment.  They also thanked Heidi Anderson for filling in for him while he was gone.  She did a great job.  

TYONA PRICE - FARMERS MARKET:  Tyona was able to go to the conference for Farmers Markets.  She learned a lot.  She was grateful that the town agreed to own it and let her manage it.  The Market needs to be registered with the state and get a food permit as a market.  Most vendors will fall under the cottage laws.  There will probably be an inspection from the state at our first market.  As a market we have the option to accept SNAP (food stamps) benefits and senior benefits.  If we choose to accept SNAP and senior benefits, we will have to get a machine that will accept the cards.  This payment would be made only in one place and then distributed to the vendors that sold the product.  One benefit of this is, it would draw in a new group of people.  If we decide we want to do this, there is an application process.  Council Member Dallin is willing to research this, to find out if it would be worth it.  Tyona would like to also do events to draw people in.  She leans more toward educational events.  If bounce houses are used, we will need to have liability slips signed by parents to let their kids play in the bounce houses.  Council Member Mecham asked if there was anything that needs to be included in the business license ordinances for Farmers Markets.  It was suggested that the food trucks will need licensing and inspection.  Tyona would like to be all inclusive and allow food and crafts.  There needs to be a policy in place to have rules.  Tyona would like to look at other towns policies and will create one and present to the council for comments and approval.  Tyona asked if we could subscribe to the Farmer Market network.  It would cost $75.  Mayor stated that would be fine. 

TYONA PRICE – PARK PLAYGROUND:  Tyona has quotes for swings.  She passed around for the Mayor and Council to review.  She has also stated there are contractors in the city that would consider helping with installation.  She also passed around a quote for the toddler area.  She is thinking to place the swings on the east side of the current playground.  Council Member Dallin was concerned the swings would be in the way of where people sit for the July 24th celebration.  Tyona stated that the swings would also fit on the South side.  He would also like to be able to take the swings down on the 24th to avoid hitting into people.  She was also thinking of putting the toddler area south of the current playground.  She also stated there is a recreational grant that is out there.  Last year they didn’t include playgrounds but this year it does.  Minimum grant would be $25,000.  Council Member Dallin would like to help write the grant.  

REPORT OF LICENSED BUSINESSES:  Mayor and Council members reviewed the current list of Business Licenses with Bear River City.  Clerk Andreasen thought this might be helpful to setting the guidelines for the Business License Ordinance.

REVIEW AND UPDATE OF THE BUSINESS LICENSE ORDINANCE: Clerk Andreasen has been studying our ordinance and has found a few items that the council might want to consider adding to the ordinance.  The suggestions are in the draft copy in red.  Cache County requires every business to either do a fire department inspection report or if it is a home business to do a self-assessment report.  Some cities ask for an emergency contact person.  Consider the effects the business has on the sewer system.  Clerk Andreasen asked Karter our engineer about this.  His response was part the business license application should require an inspection by the building inspector and fire marshal if it is in an existing building.  The reason for this is, to see if it is up to code for the proposed business plan.  During the inspections, concerns regarding plumbing and lateral size could be addressed.  Currently we do not have anything in our business license like this.  No license is required for the retail sale of agricultural products for 90 days during the calendar year.  Also, no license for farming.  Alan Christensen stated the inspection part is very common.  Clerk Andreasen asked if everyone was good with the draft copy with the changes made in red.  Most of the red was in our previous Bear River City Business License Ordinance.  When we created changes to the new one, there was a lot that was not carried over from our old Ordinance.  We will still be working on this ordinance.  We also would like to wait until the legislature is done to make sure we don’t need to make changes.  

CAPITAL ASSET SELF INVENTORY:  Margie with BRAG has been helping us to have all our ducks in a row, when it comes to applying for loans and/or grants.  One helpful tool in this process is the Capital Assessment Self Inventory (CASI) – a simple but valuable way to track your city’s capital assets making funding applications smoother and keeping records consistent over time.  Clerk Andreasen has been working on this.  She needs Council Members to rate the wish list of  projects in their department from the most important to the least important.  

REVIEW AND POSSIBLE APPROVAL OF THE CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PLAN:  Add:  Playground $25,000 in Short term, replace 1st east drain $50,000 in short term, irrigation ditch repair $72,000, and roads bridge (waiting for bid) and Cemetery electrical and pump (price to be determined).  Move Park Lighting up to short term.  Delete:  Cemetery lawn mower. Change the amount of the Irrigation Pipe Main Ditch to $5,000,000.  Also change start and completion date.  Council Member Dallin motioned to approve the Capital Improvement Plan with the mentioned changes.  Council Member J Holmgren seconded the motion.  All voted in approval.

REVIEW AND POSSIBLE APPROVAL OF THE INFRASTRUCTURE IMPROVEMENT PLAN:  Change spelling of shoot to chute.  Change the cost of Irrigation pipe ditch to $5,000,000.  Council Member J Holmgren motioned to approve the Infrastructure Improvement Plan with mentioned changes.  Council Member R Holmgren seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.  

REVIEW 4TH QUARTER FINANCIALS:  Mayor and Council Members reviewed and initialed 4th Quarter Financials.


REVIEW AND APPROVE BILLS:  Council Members reviewed and initialed bills for their departments.   Council Member Dallin motioned to approve paying the bills.  Council Member R Holmgren seconded the motion.  Those voting in favor Council Members Mecham, Anderson, Dallin, R Holmgren and J Holmgren.  

COMPLAINTS AND ACTIONS TAKEN:  None

CLOSED MEETING:  Council Member Mecham motioned to enter into a closed meeting to discuss personnel.  Council Member J Holmgren seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.  Council Member Mecham motioned to close the closed meeting.  Council Member Dallin seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.

DEPARTMENTS:  Acme Water needs backflow preventers on any of the town systems that have sprinkler systems on an Acme Water meter.  They also need a picture of where the water goes into the building.

Grandhaven Subdivision – Council Member Anderson would like to really push to get this completed.  There are a few items left to complete.  We are going to try to push for the as built plans and a title policy showing release of all liens.

Irrigation gates:  Council Member Dallin would like to see grates put on the ditch on the BRC property adjacent to the park.  

Animal Control Ordinance – Council Member Mecham is still working on this ordinance.  He learned the County helped fund the Brigham City Animal Shelter.  Seems the County put money into that, he feels we should be able to access it.  He spoke to a county Commissioner and he agreed with him.  The Commissioner will be talking to Brigham City to see if we can’t have access to the shelter again.  

Website – Council Member Mecham has been working on City Ordinances and Land Management and Development code for the Town Website.  He has it ready and he will have the website admin upload it to the website.

T-Ball and Coach Pitch – Council Member Mecham is volunteering his time to start T-Ball again this year.  Also, he will be trying to start back up the Coach Pitch.  Down the road he is hoping to bring back baseball and ponytail softball.

Dance – Council Member Dallin stated they had a good Valentines Dance.  Pretty good turnout.  Easter Dance will be held the night before the Easter Hunt.  Council Member Dallin stated members from the community have expressed their concern about holding the dances here.  It’s getting too crowded.  It has been suggested to move it back to the church.  They are making sure it is okay with bishoprics and the stake president before they move forward.  The school could also be an option.  He would like the Council’s opinion on this.  Council agrees this would be fine.  Council Member Dallin will report back next meeting.

Water – Clerk Holmgren asked what happens when Acme Water is out of taps and people are still wanting to build houses?  This is something we need to research into.  We also need to have a current franchise agreement with Acme Water.  We need to check to make sure we have one in place.

Youth Council – In a few weeks the Youth Council will be attending a leadership conference at USU.  Mayor Armstrong would like to thank the council for allowing them to attend and pay for it.

Accessory Dwelling Unit – Council Member J Holmgren would like to see the town take a look at changing our ordinance to allow the accessory dwelling unit.

Irrigation – Council Member R Holmgren is hoping to start the intersection and ditch repair in the next few weeks.

ADJOURNMENT:  Council Member R Holmgren motioned to adjourn at 9:15 pm. Council Member J Holmgren seconded the motion; all voting was in the affirmative.

Minutes approved March 12, 2025.

											   ________________________________________________
							Megan Armstrong, Mayor 

Attest:

___________________________________________
Town Clerk or Deputy Clerk
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